Report from the Minister: 2010

Introduction

It’s hard to believe, but this is my second annual meeting as your minister and pastor.  While I had nothing to report at my first meeting, having been on staff for but a few days when the 2010 session was called to order, I have much to share with you this year.   What follows are some highlights from our common life together these past twelve months.  Before proceeding, however, let me note that numbers are expertly provided elsewhere in the Clerk’s Report (we now have more than 200 covenant members on the books); the Treasurer’s Report (the finances are sound); and the Board of Governor’s proposed budget (we are trying to do a lot while being good stewards of what has been placed in our care).   If you are looking for fellowship and committee reports, I encourage you to read the entire annual report: you’ll learn a lot – and hopefully be inspired to become more involved in an area of the church you love or to explore one that intrigues you.
Getting to Know You

My entry into life as your pastor was facilitated by the incredible hospitality extended by so many members of the congregation.  Throughout the late winter and into the spring, I was blessed to be welcomed into so many of your homes for meals and the opportunity to get to know you.  While the months apart from Rachel and Chip were difficult, these dinners were a treat.

Another way in which I’ve gotten to know you is through our work together on committees, boards, and in fellowship groups.  I have been impressed by the dedication and faithfulness that you bring to your work for the church.  As I’ve noted before, in our polity, we are all ministers; you serve each other and the community in a way that reflects your appreciation of this truth!
Are we done getting to know each other?  Not by a long shot.  But this first year has been a great start, and I look forward to deepening my relationship with each of you in the coming year.
Church School Refurbishment

One of the most exciting and satisfying developments during the past year was the transformation of our church school area.  One of the things that drew me to First Congregational was this church’s love of children; I still remember noticing the children’s library in the parlor during my first visit to FCC (as did Chip, during his!).  And after my arrival in Lebanon, I quickly learned how blessed we are to have Marcia Corkins as our church school director.  Still, it was clear that something was missing for our children and that was a space worthy of them.  The church school area – what we called the basement – was long in need of some attention.  When I proposed that we take action, the response was enthusiastic and determined.  Within six months, the money was allocated and donated, walls and ceilings were repaired and painted in inviting, appealing colors, and the carpets were all replaced.   The result is a space this is welcoming to children and their families and that reflects the value we place on our youngest members and our children’s ministry.

Communications

Web/Electronic Presence 2.0

“If you’re not virtual, you’re not real” is one of the odder realities of 21st century life.  Over the past year our website was completely redesigned by Robin Cushman.  This project was launched with one clear goal in mind: to use the Internet as another means of sharing our mission and ministry with the Upper Valley.  Visitors to our site can now learn about our congregation, listen to sermons, read past issues of the newsletter, and view pictures of events in our common life.  Keep an eye on our website in the coming months as ministry and devotional resources are added.
In addition to recreating our website, we initiated weekly email updates.  These messages have enabled us to keep members of the church apprised of upcoming activities and events taking place at the church.  My hope is that some of you are also forwarding these communications on to friends who might be interested in learning about our church community.

Welcome Brochure

We published a new, full-color welcome brochure this year to tell others about who we are.  This project was the result of much hard work on the part of many people – but it’s worth it.  I was at the Co-op just the other day and what did I see in the information racks?  Our brochure!

Picture Directory

Sometime in the near future our brand new congregational photo directory will arrive for distribution.  This project required more work and coordination than one might imagine!  What made this effort truly notable, though, is the way it was used to contact and reengage members of our church.  We were able to speak with people we’ve not seen in a while and determine whether people felt they were still members of our church family.  It turned out to be a great way for us to strengthen our community.

Discernment Process

Last spring our church launched a congregational discernment process with the goal of learning where it was God was calling us to go and who God was calling us to be.  The investment the congregation has made in this process has been remarkable.  Volunteers served on a committee that met throughout the year; your church leadership met in retreat twice; more than sixty households participated in individual conversations about our church; scores came to an all-church forum.  Throughout, people have been faithful and honest.  Our process comes to a close with this annual meeting, but the work will continue through our committees, boards, and fellowships.  The desire to grow deeper in faith and community, to grow younger in both people and spirit, and to grow through action in mission all came through loud and clear.  Our challenge as a faith community is to now act on what we have learned.

Personnel

When I came on board last winter, the position of Administrative Assistant was vacant.  We were fortunate when we hired Robin Cushman, who in a very short time revamped our website and brought our publications to a whole new level.  Add to her technical abilities a warm and engaging personality and she was a wonderful addition to our ministry team.  It was thus with deep regret but complete understanding that we received Robin’s resignation to leave for a full-time opportunity with benefits.  Imagine our delight, when within a month of Robin’s departure we found and were able to hire Janet Schoeler, who brings an excellent set of skills and a very engaging personality to the position.  We’re delighted to have her as part of our ministry team!

I would be remiss if I did not note here what a pleasure it is to have Will Ögmundson and Marcia Corkins as part of our ministry team.  Will brings talent, flair, and faithfulness to his music each week.  He also brings a willingness to experiment and try new things.  I am especially grateful to him for composing the Sanctus that we are now using during communion each month.  This short piece of music brilliantly captures the celebratory nature of the Eucharist.  We are truly blessed by Will’s presence among us.

And Marcia?  She brings a potent combination of faith, experience, and love to her work with our youngest members.  Kids who find themselves in our church school have no doubt that they are indeed treasured children of God.  This is no accident!  Again, we are truly blessed by Marcia’s ministry with our children.

Challenges ahead

Growing young and new without losing what we value from the past and present

The profile put together by the church and the information we have received from the congregation during the discernment process make clear a desire for this church to grow younger.  This is both a healthy attitude and an organizational imperative.  If the church doesn’t attract new families and new people, it will stagnate and ultimately die.  Nobody wants that to happen.  So, we will have to change and evolve, trying new things and exploring new ways.  But as we do this, we don’t want to lose touch with our past, which is one in which we can take great pride and from which we can draw inspiration.  It is vital that as we move into the future, all members of our congregation feel that they are valued, that they have things to contribute, and that they are encouraged to help shape our common future.

Finances

In many ways, we are in an enviable financial position.  Stewardship giving is up and our endowment is strong.  Yet we cannot afford to become complacent.  Our endowment, while expertly managed, is still subject to the vagaries and whims of the wider financial world, a place of marked instability as we’ve all been reminded these past few years.  If we truly seek to make our visions for the future become reality, we will need to further increase our stewardship giving.  My hope and goal is that we as a community will delve deeper into what it means to be stewards, not just of money, but of all God has entrusted to our care.  Ultimately, when people give to the church, my prayer is that it is out of joy, excitement, covenant with neighbors, and a sense of vocation, not duty or obligation.
Physical plant
It’s not surprising that members of our congregation take such pride in our church.  Our beautiful building was the first major commission of Ammi B. Young, who would become a noted architect whose work can be seen not only on the green in Lebanon, but at Dartmouth College and in Boston’s Financial District.  Our meetinghouse has served us well since 1828, and we all expect it do so into the future.  But for this to happen we will need to care for our entire building – not just the meetinghouse itself but the vestry, parlor, kitchen, offices, and lower level, including the space beneath the sanctuary.  We will need to be good stewards of this special building’s history and heritage while meeting the needs of a 21st century worshipping community.  Fortunately, we have a talented, dedicated Board of Governors to leading our efforts to develop a master plan for the care, maintenance, preservation, and adaptation of our facility.

Final Thoughts …

One thing I refrained from doing in my report was naming particular volunteers.  This isn’t because I don’t value what you do, but because there are so many of you (and you do so much) and the risk of missing someone is very, very high.  So, let me note here my deep gratitude to each and everyone of you for all you do, whether it involves music, numbers, physical plant, kids, the wider church, mission, anything.  This church works – indeed, it thrives – because the members of the congregation have heard and accepted God’s call to worship, service, witness, and fellowship in this community and throughout the Upper Valley.

Yours faithfully,

Steve
